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The Honorable Larry Gossett






November 8, 2011
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:
This letter transmits an ordinance that will enable King County to condemn property and property interests in the South Magnolia basin in order to make possible the construction of a facility to store combined sewer overflows (CSOs) to help protect Puget Sound. The ordinance supports the King County Strategic Plan of safeguarding the environment by protecting water quality through wastewater treatment.

When heavy rains cause the South Magnolia Trunk Sewer to exceed capacity, a combination of stormwater and sewage overflows from the Magnolia CSO Control Structure to an overflow sewer and then to an outfall in Puget Sound. Over the last 20 years, this has resulted in an average of 19.2 overflows per year. This new CSO storage facility is necessary to meet the Washington State Department of Ecology’s requirement to reduce CSOs to an average of no more than one per year per location.
Beginning in 2007, the Wastewater Treatment Division (WTD) of the Department of Natural Resources and Parks began a process to identify alternatives for control of CSOs in the South Magnolia basin (Project) and thereby reduce overflows into Puget Sound. After extensive review of alternatives, WTD determined the best alternative was construction of a storage tank in the general area adjacent to 23rd Avenue West and West Garfield Street in Seattle.  
WTD began negotiations with the Port of Seattle (Port) in 2010. Because the Port had been in negotiations with the City of Seattle Department of Parks and Recreation (Seattle Parks) to exchange the West Yard for the adjacent Smith Cove Park, Seattle Parks has been included in those discussions. The three parties began a series of workshops, public meetings, and negotiations exploring a site on either Port or Seattle Parks property. Based on technical requirements and community input, WTD determined the Port’s West Yard (a portion of Terminal 91) is the preferred site for the Project.

The Port and Seattle Parks continue to discuss the land exchange and, therefore, the Port has not yet been able to commit to a sale of the requested easement. WTD has determined that it can acquire the necessary easement to the West Yard by eminent domain. Although the Port is considered a quasi-governmental agency, the West Yard is currently leased to a private party for storage purposes. On July 15, 2011, WTD sent an offer letter to the Port for purchase of an easement on the West Yard. To date, WTD has received no response to this letter. WTD and the Port will continue to discuss voluntary acquisition. WTD will only file for condemnation in court if voluntary negotiations cease to be productive or if an agreement cannot be reached in 2011.

The installation of the gravity sewer for the storage facility will also require WTD to drill a deep subterranean sewer pipe beneath Magnolia Boulevard and West Galer Street rights-of-way. In the event that installation is outside of the right-of-way, approximately seven properties may be affected. Property owners have received initial information and will be contacted once the exact location and impact have been determined. If necessary, negotiations with property owners along the route of the gravity sewer will be initiated and conducted in good faith. WTD believes there is adequate time to negotiate voluntary property rights if staying within the right-of-way is not feasible. Condemnation will only be sought if an agreement with the owners cannot be reached before the Project is advertised.

If you would like more information on this ordinance, please contact Pam Elardo, P.E., Division Director of the Wastewater Treatment Division in the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, at 206-684-1236.
Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance. This important legislation will help King County residents enjoy clean water while continuing to receive necessary services. 

I recommend that the Council approve this ordinance in order to ensure that WTD can construct this CSO project to help protect Puget Sound.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine
King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Cindy Domingo, Acting Chief of Staff




  Mark Melroy, Senior Principal Legislative Analyst, BFM Committee




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Carrie Cihak, Director of Policy and Strategic Initiatives, King County Executive

    Office

Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget

Christie True, Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP)


Pam Elardo, P.E., Division Director, Wastewater Treatment Division, DNRP
